Lee Conservation Commission

Minutes of Meeting of November 7, 2011
Present:

Members: Laura Gund, Antoinette Hartgerink, Bill Humm (Chair), David Meeker, Tim Moody, Anne Tappan, Richard Weyrick, Emeritus Member
Alternate Members: Catherine Fisher, David Shay

Ex Officio: Laurel Cox, Land Protection and Community Development Administrator 
Visitors: Chuck Cox, Randall Farm; Shirley Walker, 240 N. River Road; Pat Roop, 242 N. River Road; Bill Pearce, Jefferson, ME. 
Approval of Previous Minutes: Minutes of meeting held on October 3, 2011, approved as written.

Updates and Announcements: 
LCC Bank Balance: The balance in the LCC account as of October 31, 2011, was $13,676.18 composed of

LCC Funds


$10,254.67

Dave Allan Fund


$  3,421.51
ZBA Report: Sabrina Campbell has decided not to purchase the Vallee property so her request for a variance has been withdrawn.  NH DES has granted a permit for a modified plan involving a fill of some 318 sq. ft. of wetlands by S & J Trucking.
Tony Sergi Eagle Scout Project: B. Humm and R. Weyrick observed the work on the trail and were pleased with the first stage of the project.  The work will be completed during November 19 and 20.
Lee 5 Corners Reserve; B. Humm reported that Durham’s Dave Cedarholm and Todd Selig have both expressed support for the project proposed for the site but are concerned about the use of herbicides against the Japanese Knotweed because of Durham’s well nearby.

Land Protection and Development Activities: L. Cox presented a summary of current and proposed land protection and community development activities.
OLD BUSINESS:

Easement Monitoring: Except for some outstanding issues in the Old Mill Reserve and Echo Ridge Farm, which will be resolved in November, the monitoring is substantially complete for 2011. Among other matters to be considered in the future are the actual location of the boundary line between the Wellington and Verette easements and the possibility that there is encroachment on the Demerritt Hill easement during their Halloween “Haunts”.

Forest Walk: C. Fisher has scheduled a community walk in the Town Forest on Saturday, December 3.

NEW BUSINESS:

Joe Ford Estate: Bill Pearce, friend and executor of the estate of Joe Ford, is seeking to develop a procedure for the transfer of the property donated to the Town by the former selectman.  The situation is complicated by the conservation easement previously put on much of the property by Mr. Ford.  After considerable discussion, B. Humm suggested that, as the Town will be the owner of the property, the Strafford Rivers Conservancy might hold the easement with another organization such as Strafford County Conservation District, NH Audubon, or the Southeast Land Trust be the executory body. This suggestion was discussed with Mr. Pearce who agreed to consider these possibilities as he continues with the resolution of the Ford estate.
Joe Ford Fields: Mr. Chuck Cox has been mowing approximately 10 acres of hay fields on the Ford property for some time and presented some suggestions for continuing this relationship under Town ownership.  Mr. Ford had concern for nesting birds in his fields and Mr. Cox normally mowed the field in two parts, each part being mowed in alternate years for an approximate cost of $200 per year.  He suggests that this practice be continued and, possibly, improved by seeding warm season grasses on one portion and cool season grasses on the other part.  If this is accomplished, he believes that harvesting the hay for livestock feed would pay for the mowing without interfering with birdlife on the property.  If this suggestion is accepted by the Town, the details of the reseeding and mowing schedule would require advice and information from NH Audubon and other sources.
Noble Farm Property: Mrs. Pat Roop and Mrs. Shirley Walker are abutters to the Noble Farm Property recently acquired by the Town for taxes owed.  As the Board of Selectmen has expressed the intention to seek light commercial development on the property, they expressed a number of concerns which they feel should be addressed before such development is allowed.  Among the items of concern are: 

1. Wells on the property or a septic system may affect abutters’ water supply as previous well-drilling has shown.  Mrs. Walker stated, and T. Moody confirmed, that the wells in the area were fouled by coliform bacteria during the well-drilling of the previous owner.
2. There is significant use of the property by wildlife that would be disrupted by development.

3. Because of the residential zoning in the area, any commercial development should involve a significant buffer zone from property boundaries.

4. An access road to Route 155 approximately 66 ‘ in width and 500’ long has been suggested by previous developers.  Both Mrs. Roop and Mrs. Walker feel that such a road would significantly impact their and other abutters enjoyment of their property, endanger a number of vernal pools in the area of the road, and create a dangerous intersection in its joining Route 155.


After considerable discussion of the various issues of concern, a site visit to the property was scheduled for 9 AM, Wednesday, November 9.

Proposed Budget for 2012-13: B. Humm presented a draft budget for $2,500 which was approved unanimously.

Flagging Tape: A. Hartgerink suggested that LCC buy flagging tape in bulk quantities for future needs.  There was general agreement for her suggestion.
Next Meeting: December 5, 2011
Submitted By ________________________________________

                                         David Meeker
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